

Issue No. 531 August 17, 2022

China's Strategic Ambitions: A Strategy to Address China's Nuclear Breakout

Jennifer Bradley

Jennifer Bradley is a Senior Deterrence Analyst in the Plans and Policy Directorate at United States Strategic Command. She is also a doctoral student in Missouri State University's Defense and Strategic Studies program. The views presented in this article are those of the author and do not necessarily represent the views of U.S. Strategic Command, the U.S. Air Force, Department of Defense or the U.S. Government.

That China is modernizing its nuclear forces is not shocking as it has been conducting modernization on both its nuclear and conventional forces since Deng Xiaoping assumed power in the 1980s and began his extensive transformation of the Chinese system. What has taken world leaders by surprise is the revelation of the extent of China's nuclear modernization and expansion program in the last several years. General John Hyten, former Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, described China's nuclear modernization as "unprecedented," while Admiral Charles Richard, Commander of United States Strategic Command, stated "China's explosive growth and modernization of its nuclear and conventional forces can only be what I describe as breathtaking."

Historically, China has adhered to a minimum deterrent strategy made credible by a small nuclear force. This deterrent strategy focused on a small number of nuclear weapons capable of executing a secure second-strike capability and touted both a sole purpose and no first use doctrine.³ The growth of China's nuclear capabilities, coupled with China's strategic ambitions calls into question whether China will maintain its minimum deterrence posture or transform to a more coercive nuclear strategy to meet both its security objectives and accomplish its



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

national ambitions. The dramatic increase in the size and capability of its force, coupled with a potential change in strategy, poses a strategic risk to the United States and its allies in the region. This requires a U.S. strategy to address the growth of China's nuclear arsenal and hedge against the uncertainty created by the potential ways China may use its force to achieve its strategic ambitions.

China's Changing Security Environment

In 2012, Xi Jinping walked out onto the stage at the closing of the 18th Party Congress as the new Chairman of the Chinese Communist Party. Soon after, he assumed the position of Chairman of the Central Military Commission and President of the Chinese government. He immediately set about consolidating power. His success in eliminating rivals and taking over leadership of key areas in the Chinese government has made him the most influential leader of China since Mao Zedong.⁴ His personal ambition to become China's preeminent leader was just the first step in making China the Asia Pacific's preeminent power.

After taking power, Xi articulated his vision for China in a series of speeches outlining his Chinese Dream. Described as the Two Centenary Goals, the first seeks to become a "moderately prosperous society in all respects" by the one hundredth anniversary of the founding of the Chinese Communist Party in 2021. The second goal seeks to become a "fully developed, rich, and powerful" country to achieve the "great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation" by the one hundredth anniversary of the founding of the People's Republic of China in 2049. In addition to setting milestones for China's development, the Chinese Dream objectives include leading "the reform of the global governance system," altering aspects of the status quo viewed "as incompatible with the sovereignty, security, and development interests" of China and "full reunification" with Taiwan on Beijing's terms--goals which put China directly at odds with not only its regional neighbors, but with the United States and its allies. 7

Under Xi's leadership, China has become more aggressive in trying to achieve its aspirations. This has provoked responses from not only regional nations concerned about their sovereignty and access to disputed resources, but global nations concerned with the international governance system. Further, the United States has abandoned engagement as its primary strategy for China and adopted a more confrontational approach, causing China's deputy Foreign Minister to comment that "a whole-of-government and whole-of-society campaign is being waged [by the United States] to bring China down."8

Beyond international resistance to China's ambitions, China's security environment is being complicated by internal issues as well. China's environmental degradation has resulted in an acute strain on its already limited water resources, which is undermining its food and energy security, as well as its internal stability. Further, the legacy of the One Child Policy means that China's workforce is decreasing, with growing responsibility for an aging population which is



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

steadily increasing. This, plus unrealized economic reforms, will challenge China's ability to continue its economic "miracle" unabated. This may put pressure on China to achieve and consolidate its goals sooner rather than later.

At the turn of the century, Chinese leaders perceived a favorable security environment which would provide a "strategic window of opportunity" to complete the revitalization of the nation.¹¹ The international resistance to China's ambitions to reshape the global order and establish its sphere of influence coupled with the internal challenges that it faces means that China's strategic window of opportunity may be closing. This more challenging and potentially dangerous security environment is the backdrop to China's modernization and expansion of its nuclear force. Further, as China's force expands in size and capability, it may choose to adapt its nuclear policy and doctrine to better address the security challenges it faces.

China's Deterrent Strategy

Nuclear weapons hold a valuable position in both how China conceptualizes its security environment, and how it envisions its rightful place in the world order. Not only are nuclear weapons described as "a firm 'shield' for safeguarding national security," the *Science of Military Strategy* also identified them as a key aspect of China's international status, stating, "Nuclear weapons have always played the role of a pillar for China's great-power status, and hereafter will remain important marks and symbols clearly displaying China's international position." ¹² For China, nuclear weapons guarantee not only its international position, but safeguard it from nuclear coercion and attack from the other nuclear great powers.

Traditionally, China has maintained a minimum deterrence posture characterized by a lean and effective force which was sufficient to deter nuclear attacks and nuclear blackmail by maintaining a secure second-strike capability.¹³ This deterrence posture was predicated on ambiguity to create uncertainty in the adversary as to China's nuclear strength.¹⁴ Further, China has a declared No First Use policy stating it will never use nuclear weapons first and also declared that the sole purpose of nuclear weapons is to deter nuclear attack.¹⁵ China's deterrent policy also offers a negative security assurance to non-nuclear states, stating "China will unconditionally not use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against non-nuclear-weapon states or in nuclear-weapon-free zones, and will never enter into a nuclear arms race with any other country."¹⁶ Finally, due to the limited capability of its nuclear force, China has adopted a countervalue strategy, holding at risk adversary urban areas.¹⁷

China's Growing Nuclear Force

The modernization of both the quality and quantity of China's nuclear force has been occurring for decades. In 1999, China debuted the DF-31 road mobile Intercontinental Ballistic Missile (ICBM) during a parade celebrating the 50th anniversary of the People's Republic of China. This



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

was the first road mobile missile that China developed, and deployed several years later, capable of targeting the United States. ¹⁸ China continued to add new capabilities to its nuclear arsenal during the first decade of the 21st century making consistent progress in developing a nuclear force capable of delivering a secure second-strike capability. In 2005, when China was still significantly disadvantaged in the nuclear balance, Lyle J. Goldstein, while a professor at the U.S. Navy War College, predicted that Chinese nuclear development "may emerge as one of the most important quandaries confronting twenty-first-century strategists." ¹⁹

Since Dr. Goldstein made that prediction, the People's Liberation Army Rocket Force (PLARF), charged with the land-based nuclear mission, was elevated to full service status in 2015. Giving the PLARF equal status as the Army, Navy and Air Force reveals the importance with which China views its strategic capabilities. In fact, Chinese President Xi has described the PLARF as "China's core force for strategic deterrence, a strategic buttress for China's position as a major power, and an important cornerstone for defending national security." ²⁰ The elevation of the force has emphasized joint exercises and joint training with the other services, improving the PLA's ability to coordinate respective force campaigns and strategic operations. ²¹

With the increase in importance of its strategic forces, China has also accelerated and diversified its nuclear weapons development and modernization. China maintains its legacy silo-based DF-5 ICBMs, though they have upgraded the system to carry Multiple Independent Reentry Vehicles (MIRVs).²² After fielding the DF-31 road mobile ICBM in 2006, the PRC developed the DF-31A, an improved version with a range of up to 11,200 km, significantly greater than the DF-31's range of 7,000 km.²³ China currently has the DF-41 in production. It was flight tested in 2016 and became operational in 2020 with at least two brigades fielded.²⁴ It is suspected that the solid fueled missile will be both road-mobile and silo-based, replacing the liquid fueled DF-5, and will be capable of carrying 10 warheads with a range of 12,000-15,000 km.²⁵

In addition to developments in its ICBM force, the PLARF has been developing medium-range and intermediate-range ballistic missiles (MRBM, IRBM) that have both conventional and nuclear variants. The road-mobile solid-fueled DF-21 MRBM has been in service since the 1990s, though a more modern nuclear variant was deployed in 2016.²⁶ The DF-26 road-mobile IRBM is China's first precision strike capability with both conventional and lower-yield nuclear variants capable of striking Guam.²⁷ Further, the design of the DF-26 allows operators to quickly swap between conventional and nuclear payloads in the field.²⁸ Finally, China is developing the DF-17 equipped with a hypersonic glide vehicle (HGV). The PLARF began fielding this missile in 2020²⁹ and it is thought to be capable of carrying a nuclear payload and designed with the ability to defeat regional missile defenses.³⁰

The People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) operates the sea-leg of China's nuclear deterrent. It has a total of six Jin-class (Type 094) nuclear powered ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs)



INFORMATION SERIES
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

though only four are thought to be currently operational.³¹ Each SSBN is believed to be equipped with up to 12 JL-2 submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBM). The JL-2 carries a single warhead with a limited range of 7,200-9,000 km, meaning that it is unable to target the United States from Chinese littoral waters. To successfully hold the United States at risk, the Jin needs to enter the open Pacific. However, according to the U.S. Office of Naval Intelligence the Jin is noisy, making it easily detectable and potentially vulnerable in the open Pacific.³² China is developing the next generation of SSBNs, building the Type 096 which will carry the JL-3 SLBM capable of targeting the United States from Chinese littoral waters.³³ The improvements to these capabilities will make the sea-leg of China's nuclear deterrent more capable and survivable.

The Chinese strategic bomber force was inactive for decades until the PLA Air Force was assigned a "strategic deterrence" mission in 2012. Since then, China has updated the H-6N bomber, which is air-refuellable and cable of carrying an air-launched ballistic missile.³⁴ While the H-6N only has a range of around 3,100 km,³⁵ the addition of this capability gives the Chinese a regional nuclear triad. In addition to updating its legacy bombers, the Chinese are designing a new strategic bomber designated the H-20. While the specifications of the H-20 are still unknown to analysts, its speculated that the H-20 will be a stealth bomber capable of deep penetration with an operational range that will enable it to target Hawaii and Alaska when operating from the Chinese mainland.³⁶

Finally, China is dramatically increasing the size of its force. Recently, three new missile fields were discovered where China appears to be constructing as many as 250 new long-range missile silos. This is an approximately ten-fold increase from the two dozen missile silos China had previously.³⁷ Further, if the Chinese were to decide to load each silo with MIRVed missiles, such as its newly fielded DF-41 capable of carrying 10 warheads, China would approach parity with U.S. and Russian treaty limited deployment numbers.³⁸ Even prior to this discovery, Defense Intelligence Agency Director Lt. Gen. Robert P. Ashley Jr. stated, "over the next decade, China is likely to at least double the size of its nuclear stockpile in the course of implementing the most rapid expansion and diversification of its nuclear arsenal in China's history."39 Lt. Gen. Ashley's successor, Lt. Gen. Scott Berrier testified to the Senate Armed Services Committee in April 2021, stating, "China probably seeks to narrow, match, or in some places exceed U.S. qualitative equivalency with new nuclear warheads and their delivery platforms."40 In 2020, the U.S. Department of Defense estimated in its annual report to Congress that the PRC would double its force to 400 weapons by 2030.41 The following year that estimation had increased to 1,000 weapons by 2030 underscoring the rapid pace of China's nuclear expansion.42

The rapid expansion of China's nuclear force calls into question its minimum deterrent strategy. Since China tested its first nuclear weapon, its deterrent strategy has been based on a lean and effective force capable of a secure second strike against countervalue targets. The



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

increase in the size and flexibility of the force suggests an expansion of China's nuclear strategy to include the ability to target counterforce targets in the region. This also calls into question China's dedication to its No First Use and Sole Purpose policies. The conditional nature of China's No First Use policy⁴³ and development of counterforce capabilities suggests China is expanding its nuclear policy to include deterring conventional conflict in the region, while also enabling a war fighting policy. Further, recent coercive nuclear threats against Japan also undermine China's negative security assurances to non-nuclear states.⁴⁴ Bottom line, China's expansion of both the quantity and sophistication of its nuclear force opens a myriad of options for China to adapt its deterrent strategy in the future.

Implications for the United States and Allies

China's robust nuclear modernization, when viewed in the context of its strategic ambitions, poses a serious challenge for the United States and its allies. Xi Jinping has made clear that unification with Taiwan is a necessity, most recently during a speech in October 2021, stating, "The historical task of the complete reunification of the motherland must be fulfilled, and will definitely be fulfilled." Further, Chinese leaders have made clear that this is an issue on which they are unwilling to compromise. According to a spokesman from the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "When it comes to issues related to China's sovereignty and territorial integrity and other core interests, there is no room for China to compromise or make concessions. Taiwan is an inalienable part of China's territory. The Taiwan issue is purely an internal affair of China that allows no foreign intervention." ⁴⁶

China's nuclear expansion cannot be viewed in isolation from the modernization of its conventional force. China's expansion of its conventional forces has steadily changed the balance of power in the region, giving it an advantage within the first island chain.⁴⁷ Further, China has developed a suite of capabilities to "dissuade, deter, or, if ordered, defeat third-party intervention" during a regional contingency.⁴⁸ However, despite these conventional advancements, the United States still possesses the superior nuclear force with a declaratory policy which eschews no first use. In China's view, U.S. policy leaves it vulnerable to nuclear coercion by the United States. With the advancements in its nuclear capability, China increases the survivability of its nuclear force and decreases its vulnerability to U.S. nuclear coercion, while improving its ability to deter the United States.⁴⁹

The belief by China's leaders that unification with Taiwan is an issue that they cannot compromise on and that failure to do so poses an existential threat to the Chinese Communist Party, makes China's leadership increasingly risk acceptant.⁵⁰ This increased risk acceptance, coupled with confidence in the PLA strategist's ability to control the escalation of conventional conflict,⁵¹ means that China may be willing to challenge the United States militarily to achieve its objectives. With its more capable nuclear force, the PRC may believe it can deter the United States from higher levels of escalation, or even intervening, allowing it to achieve its objectives.



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

According to Chinese writings, "The most important type of future regional wars will be conventional conflicts under conditions of nuclear deterrence, deterrence and actual warfighting will exist at the same time, and their function and effectiveness will be mutually complementary." 52

But China's ambitions do not stop at Taiwan. China seeks to reduce the influence of the United States in the Pacific while establishing its own sphere of influence. This reduction of U.S. influence and presence in the region would also challenge the ability of the United States to meet its security obligations to Japan, potentially enabling China to settle the East China Sea territorial dispute in its favor. Further, if China is successful in establishing its sphere of influence, it leaves U.S. regional allies, such as Japan, South Korea, Australia and the Philippines vulnerable to Chinese coercive tactics. Finally, it is unclear if China's ambitions stop at a regional sphere of influence. It is clear that China does seek to remake the international order to accommodate its desires, but does this also mean it seeks global influence as a superpower?⁵³ A robust nuclear capability provides China numerous options to achieve both its regional and global ambitions.

Potential Strategy to Address Change in China's Nuclear Force

The United States is an Indo-Pacific power. It has significant security, diplomatic and commercial interests in the region and its support of a rules-based international order has allowed regional nations, including China, to thrive and prosper, becoming an engine of global economic growth.⁵⁴ Though China has prospered in the rules-based international order, it seeks to reshape it to benefit itself at the expense of other nations. Further, China seeks to be the dominant power in Asia, reducing the influence of the United States and settling its regional territorial disputes, including unification with Taiwan, in its favor. China's ambitions increase the possibility for crisis, and potentially conflict, with the United States and its allies.

China is integrating its nuclear capabilities with its conventional forces, creating a holistic strategy where nuclear weapons serve as "a backstop to support conventional operations." ⁵⁵ China has developed conventional capabilities that can achieve its regional objectives quickly, while the nuclear force it is building will raise the risks and the costs should the United States attempt to overturn Chinese gains. ⁵⁶ Further, as China's nuclear force becomes more robust, its leaders may become more risk acceptant to instigate conventional operations, assessing that the United States would be unwilling to risk a conflict that could escalate to the nuclear level. The challenge for the United States is not just deterring Chinese nuclear use, but denying China the ability to use its robust nuclear capability to enable conventional operations at a lower level of escalation to achieve its regional ambitions.

To be successful, a U.S. strategy must have four objectives: first, recapitalize and increase the flexibility of the nuclear force; second, increase the size and capability of forces forward



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

deployed to the Pacific; third, diversify and increase the resiliency of allies and partners, globally, with a stake in the rules-based international order; and fourth, actively identify Chinese malign activities and promote U.S. and allied commitment to the region through a robust strategic communications campaign.

1. Recapitalize and increase the flexibility of the U.S. nuclear force. In a statement to the Senate Committee on Armed Forces, Admiral Charles Richard, Commander of U.S. Strategic Command, observed, "Strategic deterrence is the foundation of our national defense policy and enables every U.S. military operation around the world... If strategic deterrence fails, little else...no plan or capability, works as designed.... Every Operation Plan (OPLAN) in the Department and every capability assumes that strategic deterrence will hold." Nuclear weapons provide the bedrock of the U.S. strategic deterrent, and as such, it is imperative that the United States remains committed to the recapitalization of the nuclear force.

Begun during the Obama administration, the modernization program seeks to replace each leg of the nuclear triad. This is a costly endeavor, made more critical as legacy Cold War systems reach the end of their life extension programs. Currently, the United States has a new LGM-35A Sentinel Ground-Based Strategic Deterrent (GBSD),⁵⁸ B-21 Strategic Bomber and Columbia-class SSBN under development.⁵⁹ While the platforms are new, the warheads are based on existing designs and life extension programs, to avoid the need to conduct any underground testing.⁶⁰ Any delay in the replacement of legacy systems could result in a disruption of the ability of the United States to field a complete triad, leaving the United States and the allies that depend on the U.S. nuclear umbrella, vulnerable. It is critical that the recapitalization of the nuclear enterprise remains funded and on schedule.

In addition to modernizing and replacing legacy systems, the United States needs to increase the flexibility of its nuclear force. Specifically, the United States needs to invest in a low-yield nuclear option. As outlined previously, China is developing regional lower yield nuclear weapons capable of counterforce targeting with precision strike. Absent a low-yield capability, the United States lacks the ability to respond proportionately to such a threat, reducing the credibility of its nuclear deterrent. Despite arguments that low-yield nuclear weapons are more "useable," in actuality, they will increase the credibility of the U.S. nuclear deterrent by enhancing the ability to respond at all levels of violence, increasing first strike stability. Currently, the U.S. has fielded the W76-2 low-yield warhead on some SSBNs, but the United States should develop and field low-yield precision strike capability for the bomber force and potentially for duel capable fighter aircraft.

Prior to the Trump Administration first outlining the need for a low-yield nuclear weapons in the 2018 *Nuclear Posture Review*, the United States possessed the Tomahawk Land Attack Missile-Nuclear (TLAM-N), a low-yield nuclear-armed sea-launched cruise missile (SLCM). Though it had been in service since the 1980s, it was eliminated by the Obama administration



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

based on its assessment of the security environment. However, in its assessment of the strategic environment the Trump Administration concluded that "the assumptions that underlay the Obama Administration's decision to abandon nuclear-armed SLCM capabilities have, unfortunately, proven incorrect," and outlined the need for a low-yield nuclear weapons option in the 2018 *Nuclear Posture Review* (NPR). Though the security environment continues to deteriorate, the Biden Administration canceled the SLCM-N program first outlined in the 2018 NPR. This cancelation creates, in the words of Admiral Richard, Commander of U.S. Strategic Command, "a deterrence and assurance gap."

Finally, because of the uncertainty surrounding the future security environment and China's intentions for its future nuclear force and strategy (as well as Russia's nuclear arsenal), the U.S. nuclear infrastructure must be robust to provide a hedge. The nuclear stockpile should be modernized to preserve upload capacity in case the United States needs to increase the size of its nuclear force beyond New Start Treaty limitations. Further, the nuclear enterprise must maintain the skills to design and create new capabilities in order to sustain a technological advantage. The future security environment cannot be predicted and the United States needs to be able to respond to any contingency.

2. *Increase the size and capability of forces forward deployed to the Pacific.* While the U.S. military still has a qualitative advantage over the PLA, bringing those capabilities to bear requires a long conflict to allow sufficient time for the United States to flow forces into the region.⁶⁷ This is the very type of conflict the PLA is designing and integrating its conventional and nuclear forces to avoid. In order to increase U.S. responsiveness to Chinese aggression, the United States should increase its force presence in the Indo-Pacific. Beyond building a trip-wire force in the Pacific, the United States should build a force capable of deterring China from attempting to achieve its strategic ambitions by force.

Unfortunately, the locations for forward basing of U.S. capabilities are limited and vulnerable to both conventional and nuclear Chinese ballistic missile strikes. To mitigate this risk, the United States should increase the size of its naval presence in the region. Currently, the PLA Navy is the largest in the world, designed to project power regionally, while China continues to modernize and expand the force into a formidable blue-water navy.⁶⁸ Further, the PLARF has deployed conventional anti-ship variants of its DF-21 and DF-26 ballistic missiles capable of holding U.S. surface vessels at risk. The United States should invest and deploy the next generation of attack submarines (SSNs) equipped with both conventional and nuclear munitions in sufficient numbers to hold China's force at risk.⁶⁹

Because of the limitations of forward basing, the United States should focus on deploying those capabilities that can quickly disrupt Chinese military endeavors at the outset of conflict. For example, due to geography, there are a few choke points through the first island chain, such as the Bashi Channel and the Miyako Strait, which are critical for the PLA Navy to enter the open



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

Pacific.⁷⁰ Deploying capabilities, such as SSNs or sea mines, that can quickly cut off these waterways may be critical in disrupting PLA military activities at the start of an engagement, denying China its preferred method of warfare. This also requires U.S. leadership to be prepared to accept risk and act decisively at the outset of conflict.

3. Increase the resiliency of allies and partners, globally, with a stake in the rules-based international order. One of the greatest U.S. advantages is its allies and partners. Often referred to as the hub and spoke system, the United States maintains a series of bilateral alliances in the Pacific. First cultivated after World War II, this alliance system has adapted in the post-Cold War world and is still a robust aspect of U.S. foreign policy. However, China's strategic ambitions and its buildup of nuclear capability to assist in achieving them are a global concern. Therefore, the United States should build alliances and partnerships globally to balance and challenge Chinese ambitions.

For alliances to be successful, nations need shared values and a common vision for the security environment. While China's territorial expansion may be a primary security concern for regional allies, global partners may not have sufficient stake in these issues to counter China. However, issues that are critical to global allies and partners are China's stated goal to change the rules-based international order, human rights violations and undermining democratic governments. These issues can serve as a bedrock to build stronger relationships to counter Chinese attempts to alter the current system. For example, recognizing the challenge that China poses, for the first time NATO addressed it in a joint statement in 2019, writing, "We recognize that China's growing influence and international policies present both opportunities and challenges that we need to address together as an Alliance."

China is the world's second largest economy and a valuable global trading partner. However, it often uses economic coercion to bully nations that challenge its goals and actions. To counter these tactics, the United States, allies and partners need to be both resilient and willing to punish coercive tactics. To build resiliency, the United States and allies should strengthen their economies to provide alternative markets for goods and services. This will decrease dependence on Chinese markets, weakening China's coercive tools. Further, nations should work together to punish China's coercive tactics, such as banding together to take complaints to the World Trade Organization (WTO) or joint action to impose tariffs on critical goods that China imports.⁷² By building resiliency and working together, nations can deny China the benefits of economic coercion, while increasing the costs of doing so. This will put the United States, allies and partners in a better position to challenge China's ambitions to change the rules-based international order by making them less vulnerable to Chinese coercive tactics.

Finally, the hub and spoke alliance system needs to be modernized. While it is imperative for the United States to remain a leader of the global order, its allies and partners need to build stronger more committed relationships with each other as well. Building stronger relationships



Information Series
Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

between allies and partners will make it more difficult for China to exploit seams and fissures in U.S. relationships. A prime example of this is the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue, or Quad, comprised of Australia, India, Japan and the United States. While not a formal alliance, the Quad recognizes their shared interests in the region and need to challenge China's influence.⁷³ Another example is AUKUS, an enhanced security relationship among Australia, the United Kingdom and the United States, that seeks to "deepen diplomatic, security, and defense cooperation in the Indo-Pacific region, including by working with partners, to meet the challenges of the twenty-first century."⁷⁴ Enhancing relationships between allies and partners will strengthen the ability to challenge China's strategic ambitions.

4. Actively identify Chinese malign activities and promote U.S. and allied commitment to the region through a robust strategic communications campaign. According to the Department of Defense's Strategic Communications Joint Operating Concept, strategic communications are "focused United States Government efforts to understand and engage key audiences to create, strengthen, or preserve conditions favorable for the advancement of United States Government interests, policies, and objectives through the use of coordinated programs, plans, themes, messages, and products synchronized with the actions of all instruments of national power." This is absolutely critical to build a global consensus to challenge the growth of China's nuclear forces, condemn China's use of its nuclear forces for coercion, and bring attention to China's malign activities globally.

China has an active strategic communications mission that seeks to "shape international public narratives, weaken the enemy's will, shape diplomatic and political narratives, and advance the PRC's interests."⁷⁶ Countering this campaign will strengthen the ability to deny China its preferred objectives. Further, establishing a robust strategic communications plan, coordinated with allies and partners, will undergird the other objectives of this strategy, while challenging China's ability to operate freely in the information sphere. Actively communicating U.S. and allied stakes in the rules-based international order will hinder China's ability to actively undermine it.

Implementation

This strategy seeks to address China's nuclear arms build-up holistically. By integrating nuclear deterrence with conventional deterrence and warfighting capabilities, building coalitions of like-minded nations with a stake in the current international order, and actively identifying China's malign behavior and communicating allied stakes, this strategy will undermine China's ability to use its nuclear weapons in a coercive manner to achieve its global ambitions.



Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

Conclusion

The growth of China's nuclear arsenal, in both size and sophistication, will have a significant impact on the safety and security of the Indo-Pacific region, as well as the maintenance of the rules-based international order. As China continues to grow its nuclear force and integrate it with its conventional capability, it will increase China's ability to use nuclear coercion to achieve its strategic ambitions at a lower level of escalation. This will have a significant impact on the Indo-Pacific region and the rules-based international order.

While a robust U.S. nuclear deterrent is imperative to address this issue, it must be integrated with other elements of U.S. national power in order to challenge China effectively. Segregating nuclear weapons issues undermines the U.S. ability to accurately assess the problem that it faces, as well as diminishing the ability of the United States to respond to the security issue. By creating a holistic, integrated strategy, the United States, allies and partners can effectively address the unprecedented growth of China's nuclear capabilities and challenge its ability to use its expanded arsenal to achieve its strategic ambitions.

- ¹ John Grady, "Hyten: China's 'Unprecedented Nuclear Modernization' Chief Concern," USNI News (September 14, 2021), available at https://news.usni.org/2021/09/14/hyten-chinas-unprecedented-nuclear-modernization-chief-concern.
- ² Charles Richard, Remarks at the Space and Missile Defense Symposium (August 12, 2021), available at https://www.stratcom.mil/Media/Speeches/Article/2742875/space-and-missile-defense-symposium/.
- ³ Project Everest, *The Science of Military Strategy 2013* Translated by China Aerospace Studies Institute, US Air University (February 2, 2021), p. 213-232
- ⁴ Minxin Pei, "China's Return to Strongman Rule," Foreign Affairs (November 1, 2017).
- ⁵ Benjamin Carlson, "The World According to Xi Jinping," *The Atlantic* (September 21, 2015), available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2015/09/xi-jinping-china-book-chinese-dream/406387/.
- ⁶ Graham Allison, "What Xi Jinping Wants," *The Atlantic* (May 31, 2017), available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/05/what-china-wants/528561/.
- ⁷ U.S. Report to Congress, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, Department of Defense (2020), p. 3.
- 8 Michael Beckley, Hal Brands, "The End of China's Rise," Foreign Affairs (October 1, 2021).
- ⁹ Jennifer Bradley, "Water: The Dragon's Achilles Heel," Comparative Strategy (Spring 2020).
- ¹⁰ Michael Beckley, Hal Brands.
- ¹¹ Evan S. Medeiros, "China's International Behavior," RAND (2009), p. xvi.
- ¹² Project Everest, The Science of Military Strategy, p. 290.
- ¹³ Eric Heginbotham, Michael S. Chase, et al., "China's Evolving Nuclear Deterrent," RAND (2017), p. 20.
- ¹⁴ Project Everest, *The Science of Military Strategy*, p. 218.
- ¹⁵ Ibid., pp. 216-217.
- ¹⁶ People's Republic of China, "China's Military Strategy," The State Council Information Office (May 2015), p. 15.



Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

- ¹⁷ Project Everest, The Science of Military Strategy, p. 221.
- ¹⁸ Lyle J. Goldstein, China's Nuclear Force Modernization (Naval War College Press, Newport, RI: 2005) p. 2.
- ¹⁹ Goldstein, p. 5.
- ²⁰ Michael S. Chase, "PLA Rocket Force Modernization and China's Military Reforms," Testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (February 15, 2018), p. 1.
- ²¹ David C. Logan, "Making Sense of China's Missile Forces," in *Chairman Xi Remakes the PLA*, edited by Phillip C. Saunders, Arthur S. Ding, Andrew Scobell, Andrew N.D. Yang, and Joel Wuthnow (National Defense University Press: 2019), p. 415.
- ²² Fact Sheet, "Arms Control and Proliferation Profile: China," Arms Control Association (July 2017), available at https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/chinaprofile#nw.
- ²³ China Power Team, "How is China Modernizing its Nuclear Force," CSIS (October 28, 2020), available at https://chinapower.csis.org/china-nuclear-weapons/.
- ²⁴ Testimony of ADM Charles A. Richard, Commander United States Strategic Command, Before the Senate Committee on Armed Services (April 20, 2021).
- ²⁵ Fact Sheet, Arms Control Association.
- ²⁶ Missile Defense Project, "DF-21 (CSS-5)," Missile Threat, Center for Strategic and International Studies (July 31, 2021), available at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/df-21/.
- ²⁷ Phillip C. Saunders, David C. Logan, "China's Regional Nuclear Capability, Nonnuclear Strategic Systems, and Integration of Concepts and Operations," in *China's Strategic Arsenal: Worldview, Doctrine, and Systems* (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2020), pp. 192-193.
- ²⁸ Missile Defense Project, "DF-26," Missile Threat, Center for Strategic and International Studies (August 6, 2021), available at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/dong-feng-26-df-26/.
- ²⁹ Department of Defense, *Report on the Military and Security Developments of the People's Republic of China*, Office of the Secretary of Defense (2021), p. VII.
- ³⁰ Missile Defense Project, "DF-17," Missile Threat, Center for Strategic and International Studies (August 2, 2021), available at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/df-17/.
- ³¹ Hans M. Kristensen, Matt Korda, "Nuclear Notebook: Chinese Nuclear Forces 2020," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* (December 7, 2020), available at https://thebulletin.org/premium/2020-12/nuclear-notebook-chinese-nuclear-forces-2020/.
- ³² Matthew P. Funaiole, Joseph S. Bermudez Jr., "A Glimpse of Chinese Ballistic Submarines," CSIS (August 4, 2021), available at https://www.csis.org/analysis/glimpse-chinese-ballistic-missile-submarines.
- ³³ Factsheet, "China's Growing Nuclear Threat," The Heritage Foundation (May 3, 2021).
- ³⁴ Fact Sheet, The Heritage Foundation.
- 35 Hans M. Kristensen, Matt Korda.
- ³⁶ Mark Episkopos, "Why China's Mysterious H-20 Bomber Could be a Real Threat," *The National Interest* (May 26, 2021), available at https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/why-china%E2%80%99s-mysterious-stealth-h-20-bomber-could-be-real-threat-186105.
- ³⁷ Dean Cheng, "China's Nuclear Forces Swell: A Tri-Polar World?" The Heritage Foundation (August 4, 2021). ³⁸ Ibid.



Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

- ³⁹ Shannon Bugos, Julie Masterson, "New Chinese Missile Silo Fields Discovered," Arms Control Association (September 2021), available at https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2021-09/news/new-chinese-missile-silo-fields-discovered.
- 40 Ibid.
- ⁴¹ Department of Defense, *Report on the Military and Security Developments of the People's Republic of China*, Office of the Secretary of Defense (2020), p. 85.
- ⁴² Department of Defense, *Report on the Military and Security Developments of the People's Republic of China*, Office of the Secretary of Defense (2021), p. VIII.
- ⁴³ For a description of the Conditions for China to launch a first strike, see: Nan Li, "China's Evolving Nuclear Strategy: Will China Drop 'No First Use'?" China Brief, The Jamestown Foundation (January 12, 2018).
- ⁴⁴ Adam Cabot, "China's Nuclear Threat Against Japan: Hybrid Warfare and the End of Minimum Deterrence," *Real Clear Defense* (August 6, 2021), available at
- $https://www.realclear defense.com/articles/2021/08/06/chinas_nuclear_threat_against_japan_hybrid_warfare_and_the_end_of_minimum_deterrence_788893.html.$
- ⁴⁵ Vincent Ni, "Xi Jinping vows to fulfill Taiwan 'reunification' with China by peaceful means," *The Guardian* (October 9, 2021), available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/oct/09/xi-jinping-vows-taiwans-reunification-with-china-will-be-fulfilled/.
- ⁴⁶ "China Vows No Concession on Taiwan After Biden's Comments," *AP News* (October 22, 2021), available at https://apnews.com/article/joe-biden-china-beijing-taiwan-f4fdeb6e15097d55f5d4c06b5f8c9c29.
- ⁴⁷ Phillip C. Saunders and Kevin McGuiness, "The Changing Balance of Military Power In the Indo-Pacific Region," The Hoover Institution (May 26, 2021), available at https://www.hoover.org/research/changing-balance-military-power-indo-pacific-region.
- ⁴⁸ Department of Defense, Report on the Military and Security Developments of the People's Republic of China, (2021), p. 77.
- ⁴⁹ Abraham Denmark, Caitlin Talmadge, "Why China Wants More and Better Nukes," *Foreign Affairs* (November 19, 2021).
- ⁵⁰ Keith B. Payne, "The Taiwan Question: How to Think About Deterrence Now," *Information Series* No. 509, National Institute for Public Policy (November 15, 2021), available at https://nipp.org/information_series/keith-b-payne-the-taiwan-question-how-to-think-about-deterrence-now-no-509-november-15-2021/.
- ⁵¹ For an in-depth discussion of PLA War Control Theory, see: Department of Defense, *Report on the Military and Security Developments of the People's Republic of China*, Office of the Secretary of Defense (2021), p. 155.
- ⁵² Yu Jixun, ed., *The Science of Second Artillery Campaigns* (Beijing: Press of the People's Liberation Army, 2004), p. 275.
- ⁵³ Jake Sullivan, Hal Brands, "China Has Two Paths to Global Domination," Foreign Policy (May 22, 2020).
- ⁵⁴ Department of State, "A Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a Shared Vision," Office of the Secretary of State (November 4, 2019), p. 5.
- ⁵⁵ Brad Roberts, The Case for Nuclear Weapons in the 21st Century (Stanford University Press: California, 2016), p. 168.
- ⁵⁶ Ibid., p. 164.
- ⁵⁷ Statement of. Charles A. Richard, Commander, United States Strategic Command Before the Senate Committee On Armed Services, April 20, 2021.
- $^{58}\,\mathrm{``About\,LGM-35A\,Sentinel,''}$ Northrop Grumman, available at https://www.northropgrumman.com/gbsd/about-gbsd/
- ⁵⁹ For a detailed description of the modernization program, see "U.S. Strategic Nuclear Forces: Background, Development, Issues," Congressional Research Service (July 13, 2021).



Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

- ⁶⁰ Michaela Dodge, "The Cost of Nuclear Deterrence," *Information Series* No. 485, National Institute for Public Policy (April 16, 2021), available at https://nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/IS-485.pdf.
- ⁶¹ Christoper Yeaw, "The Escalatory Attraction of Limited Nuclear Employment for Great Power Competitors of the United States," National Strategic Research Institute (University of Nebraska, 2021), p. 8.
- ⁶² Shannon Bugos, "U.S. Deploys Low-Yield Nuclear Warhead," Arms Control Today (March 2020), available at https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2020-03/news/us-deploys-low-yield-nuclear-warhead.
- ⁶³ Department of State, "Strengthening Deterrence and Reducing Nuclear Risks, Part II: The Sea-Launched Cruise Missile-Nuclear (SLCM-N)," Arms Control and International Security Papers (July 23, 2020), p. 4.
- ⁶⁴ Valerie Insinna, "Biden Administration Kills Trump-era Nuclear Cruise Missile Program," *Breaking Defense* (March 28, 2022), available at https://breakingdefense.com/2022/03/biden-administration-kills-trump-era-nuclear-cruise-missile-program/.
- ⁶⁵ Joe Gould, "US Strategic Command chief: Sea missile cancellation opens 'deterrence and assurance gap,'" *Defense News* (April 5, 2022), available at https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2022/04/05/us-strategic-command-chief-sea-missile-cancellation-opens-deterrence-and-assurance-gap/.
- ⁶⁶ For a detailed discussion, see: Patty-Jane Gellar, "U.S. Nuclear Weapons Capability: As Assessment of U.S. Military Power," The Heritage Foundation (October 20, 2021), available at https://www.heritage.org/military-strength/assessment-us-military-power/us-nuclear-weapons-capability.
- ⁶⁷ Philip C. Saunders, Kevin McGuiness, "The Changing Balance of Power in the Indo-Pacific," The Hoover Institution (October 2020), p. 3.
- ⁶⁸ DOD, Report on the Military and Security Developments of the People's Republic of China (2020), p. ii.
- ⁶⁹ Fact File, "Attack Submarines SSN," The U.S. Navy (October 8, 2021), available at https://www.navy.mil/Resources/Fact-Files/Display-FactFiles/Article/2169558/attack-submarines-ssn/.
- ⁷⁰ Franz-Stefan Gady, "Why China's Military wants to Control These Two Waterways in East Asia," *The Diplomat* (September 15, 2019), available at https://thediplomat.com/2019/09/why-chinas-military-wants-to-control-these-2-waterways-in-east-asia/.
- ⁷¹ NATO, London Declaration (December 4, 2019), available at https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_171584.htm.
- ⁷² Bonnie Glasser, "Time for Collective Pushback against China's Economic Coercion," CSIS (January 13, 2021), available at https://www.csis.org/analysis/time-collective-pushback-against-chinas-economic-coercion.
- ⁷³ Sheila A. Smith, "The Quad in the Indo-Pacific: What to Know," Council on Foreign Relations (May 27, 2021), available at https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/quad-indo-pacific-what-know.
- ⁷⁴ The White House, Joint Statement on AUKUS (15 September 2021), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/09/15/joint-leaders-statement-on-aukus/.
- ⁷⁵ DOD, Strategic Communications Joint Operating Concept, The Joint Staff, 2009, p. ii.
- ⁷⁶ DOD, Report on the Military and Security Developments of the People's Republic of China (2020), p. 62.

The National Institute for Public Policy's *Information Series* is a periodic publication focusing on contemporary strategic issues affecting U.S. foreign and defense policy. It is a forum for promoting critical thinking on the evolving international security environment and how the dynamic geostrategic landscape affects U.S. national security. Contributors are recognized experts in the field of national security. National Institute for Public Policy would like to thank the Sarah Scaife Foundation for the generous support that makes the *Information Series* possible.



Information Series

Issue No. 531 | August 17, 2022

The views in this *Information Series* are those of the author(s) and should not be construed as official U.S. Government policy, the official policy of the National Institute for Public Policy or any of its sponsors. For additional information about this publication or other publications by the National Institute Press, contact: Editor, National Institute Press, 9302 Lee Highway, Suite 750 | Fairfax, VA 22031 | (703) 293-9181 | www.nipp.org. For access to previous issues of the National Institute Press Information Series, please visit http://www.nipp.org/national-institute-press/informationseries/.

© National Institute Press, 2022